REEDHAM PARISH COUNCIL
Minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on Monday 9th April 2018
in Reedham Village Hall 

Present - Councillors C Ward (Chair), D Rushbrook, D Hale, J Ball, S Pittam, and R Holt. Parish Clerk C Dickson, District Councillor G Nurden, and the Chairman of the Village Hall Committee Mr C Bradbury.  4 members of the public were present.  The Council meeting commenced at 7.30 pm.
1-04)  Apologies for Absence

Councillors A Thompson, R Grattan, I Case, and County Councillor B Iles
2-04)  Declarations of Interest on the Agenda

None received.
3-04)  Minutes of Previous Meetings
Cllr Hale proposed that the minutes of the Parish Council meeting on the 27th February be accepted as a true record, Cllr Rushbrook seconded, 3 Councillors agreed and 1 abstained.  Cllr Hale proposed that the minutes of the Parish Council meeting on the 5th March be accepted as a true record, Cllr Ball seconded, 2 Councillors agreed and 2 abstained.  The minutes were signed by Cllr Ward as Chair of the meeting.
4-04)  Matters Arising

The land by the Station Road railway bridge does not have its grass cut by Norfolk County Council.  They suggested it might be Parish Council land.  A request has been sent to Network Rail to see if they maintain the grass but no reply has been received as yet.  The parishioner who requested the information has received a quote for repairing the fence and will try to claim on the driver’s insurance.
The Clerk sent a response to the GLNP in regard to the land identified for development.

Cllr Ward has written to Mrs Greenwood.

Public Participation 
A card of condolence will be sent to County Councillor Brian Iles following the death of his wife. CCllr Iles sent the following information: there has been lots of publicity recently regarding the County Farms.  A dispute in Mautby has been in the press, it is between 2 people and has been referred to the ombudsman.  Cox’s Farm at the turning to Cantley has had 6 applications but priority is being given to farmers who will maintain it as a predominantly agricultural operation.
Scottow Park, an old RAF station near Coltishall, was bought a few years ago by the Council.  It is currently 92% let to businesses and in order to maximise income from assets the next stage is for the Council to gradually upgrade the tenants.
CCllr Iles would like thanks to go to Norfolk County Trails for their assistance with the Permissive Path.  The Council agreed.
District Councillor Grant Nurden informed the Council that a progress report has been prepared following the feasibility study for closer collaboration between Broadland DC and South Norfolk DC.  It will be considered by both Councils at meetings later this month.  The final report and decision is expected to be made in June or July 2018.  There are expected to be savings from the collaboration, should it go ahead, at some point. 
BDC is promoting an information evening for Broadland communities on Monday 23rd April at Hellesdon Community Centre.

Chairman of the Village Hall Committee Chris Bradbury gave the following report: there were no issues following the play equipment safety inspection for April.  
The March Cash Bingo jackpot was not won, the jackpot stands at £170 in 47 numbers or less.  
The film “Finding Your Feet” will be shown on Wednesday 9th May at 7.30pm.  On Wednesday 30th May the film “Paddington Bear 2” will be shown.  Under 12’s are free, but must be accompanied by a paying adult. 
Quiz night in the main hall this Wednesday, 11th April, at 7.30pm.

This Saturday, 14th April, there is another Psychic Medium with Steve Gill.

On the 4th and 5th May there is a Murder Mystery, called “It’s Murder being in the WI”! Tickets are now on sale, £5 each.

Public
None.
5-04) Planning Applications
a) BA/2018/0016/HOUSEH - external alteration, enlarge garage and widen drive - The Pink House, 36 Riverside. Notification received that the amended plans have been approved.
b) 43 Station Road has changed its name to Eagle House.
6-04)
Update by the Tree Warden
None received
7-04)  Update for Allotments
The handrails have been inspected and no problems reported.

The top has not been put on the well but it is now quite full with soil so is not a hazard.

Clerk to report 2 potholes at the entrance.
It was thought Paul Bilverstone has a key to the noticeboard.
8-04) To Receive an update from the PCC
The churchyard working party is established.  Anyone wishing to join them will be welcome.
There is bell ringing training available for anyone interested.

Ideas or contributions to commemorate the 100 anniversary of WW1 will be gratefully received.

Please contact Rev Lorna Allies for any of the above - 01493 296321.
09-04) Police Statistics

PC Kennedy contacted the Clerk but did not attach the statistics.
10-04) To Discuss Updates on the Following

a) Permissive Path 

Cllr Ward reported back on a meeting he, Cllr Pittam and the Clerk had with Mr Mutten on the 5th April.  It was a good practical meeting.  Mr Mutten considers the Permissive Path and the flood bank interlinked but the Council only has a legal responsibility for the Permissive Path.  Mr Mutten would like a minimum of 2 dog wardens, but only one of them needs to be a Parish Councillor.  The principle of the whole village getting involved was discussed, in order for the whole village to take ownership of the project and peer pressure brought to bear on local dog owners who do not adhere to keeping their dogs on leads. Simple signage was discussed also, and not too many signs.  Mr Mutten would like a sign at the Red Mill, but was advised it could not be attributed to the Parish Council.  The Clerk was to update the Agreement and Management Schedule as per the addendum produced by Cllr Ward.  The amended Agreement has now been forwarded to Cllr Ward.
CCllr Iles phoned the Clerk after a conversation with Russell Wilson from NC Trails.  He was concerned the Council wanted more input, similar to last year.  The Clerk has emailed Russell Wilson asking for just the map to be amended and assuring him that no more information/expertise is required.

Cllr Pittam commented that it is not possible to make a special case of the flood bank footpath, ie  volunteering wardens for the nuisance caused by dogs off lead where it is inappropriate, or landowners of other footpaths could request the same.  Mr Mutten believes that CCllr Iles and Cllr Hale agreed to the policing of the flood bank at a meeting last April.  Cllr Hale thought agreement was given to wardening the Permissive Path but not the floodbank.

The Parish Council cannot take responsibility for the flood bank.  There was no arrangement for a dog warden previously.
Cllr Pittam suggested that when the path is opened publicity can emphasise the reasons for dogs being kept on leads.  He also suggested that it might be time to seek legal advice before continuing any further.  Cllr Holt proposed that the Parish Council seek legal advice regarding the Agreement and (dog) wardens along the riverbank, Cllr Ball seconded and all agreed.
A member of the public queried whether too much was being made of the issue.  It is not realistic for the Parish Council to be on call 24/7 therefore a community effort might be more appropriate.  It is reasonable for Mr Mutten not to want the livestock on his land to be chased by dogs.

Another member of the public pointed out there is no legal requirement for dogs to be walked on leads, only that they are under control.  The Council is being asked to police something that is not a legal requirement.  

Following the last meeting Cllrs Ward and Hale considered the tenders received and Burghwood Landscapes were appointed as the contractor.  Mr Mutten has confirmed they are acceptable to him as landowner.

Mr Mike Horwitz has done a very good job of burning the hedge trimmings.  The Parish Council thanked him for doing the work.

Cllr Hale asked Peter Key the best approach to fencing off the Permissive Path area from the cattle if they are put on to the marsh before the proper fence is erected.  An electric fence is ok but they won’t see it very well and may trample it before noticing an electric shock.  Once they know it is there they will avoid it but that may take a while.  The cattle are likely to be off the marsh until mid-May as it is so wet.

The Council discussed just erecting the fence and not the bridge or steps but it was decided it would be cheaper to slub the ditch out again rather than have the fence put in before formalising the agreement with Mr Mutten.  There are also logistical considerations associated with installing the bridge after the fence has already been erected.

b) Station Road Bridge
No further communication from Network Rail regarding a site meeting.  Clerk to chase.
c) Speed Sensor

The speed sensor is now installed and working. It has been at 2 locations so far, moved to the third this morning - Station Road, Newtown, and now Pettitts. The fastest speed along Station Road was 55mph, at 10am and there were 5,000 vehicle movements.  The average of 85% was 31mph, with 20% travelling above the speed limit.  At Newtown the fastest speed was 80mph at 9.30am, with the 85% average going 41mph, and there were 14,600 vehicle movements.
Thoughts need to be given to what the Council wishes to do with the data.  Need to wait until have at least 2 cycles of data to see if there is any change for time of year.
d) Parish Councillor Vacancy

No applications have been received.  The Council will hold the vacancy open until a suitable candidate is found.
11-04) Correspondence Received

The Clerk informed the Council of several pieces of correspondence she had received:
· Cllr Hale reminded the Clerk that the grass cutting should have gone out to tender at the end of 2017 therefore a request was sent to CGM for them to continue with the current contract for another year and the tendering will be done at the end of 2018. CGM sent a contract to be signed and returned.  Cllr Rushbrook proposed accepting the extension to the contract, Cllr Pittam seconded and all agreed.
· CGM emailed to request an annual inspection site meeting.  Clerk to ask Cllr Lester if she is available for this.
12-04) S106 Money
The Clerk read the details of the quotes to the Council.  Broadland to be consulted as to whether they know of either company.  The Village Hall have a preference for Suffolk Tennis Courts as they are more local.
13-04) GDPR
The Clerk had forwarded policies and procedures to the Councillors for consideration.  

Clerk to ask Cllr Case if the website uses cookies.  
Amendments to 2 policies were suggested.

Councillors to digest the paperwork for discussion at the next meeting.

14-04) Website

Cllr Case was not in attendance so decision was possible.  To be deferred to the next meeting.
15-04) Financial Matters
It was resolved that the following monthly cheques be approved for payment:
CGM Group Ltd - grounds maintenance & grass cutting Mar 18

£   363.05

Reedham Community Assoc - Hall hire Jan-Mar 18



£   100.80

Norfolk ALC - annual subscription





£   220.01
Simon Pittam - padlocks for the speed sensor



£     19.86

Indigo Waste - glass recycling





£     32.40

C Dickson - salary March






£   214.02
HMRC - PAYE March






£     53.40
C Dickson - expenses







£     23.62
Total   = 








£1,027.16
Cllr Rushbrook proposed acceptance of the above payments, Cllr Pittam seconded and all agreed.
The Clerk presented the Income and Expenditure report to 21st March 2018.  
16-04)   Items for the  Next Agenda

Neighbourhood Plan
Ingham Pinnock meetings

Public:
Ingham Pinnock are arranging a village event for all organisations to showcase themselves and possibly attract new membership.

Clerk to send the Riverside noticeboard invoices to Cllr Hale.
The meeting was closed to the public.

17-04) Personnel Matters
The Clerk should have had, subject to satisfactory service, a scale point rise in April last year but did not have a performance review so this did not happen.  She requested that, if the Council feel that her performance has been satisfactory, she receive a scale point for last year, the backdated pay, and a scale point for this year as well.  The Council discussed the request and Cllr Rushbrook proposed the 2 scale points be awarded, Cllr Holt seconded and all agreed.

18-04)  Time and Date of Next Meeting.
Tuesday 8th May 2018 at 7.30 pm in the Village Hall.
There being no other business the meeting closed at 9.15 pm.

Signed………………………………........................                       Date……………………………….

	NOTES TO AGENDA 9th MARCH 2018

ITEMS TO BE CONSIDERED FOR PAYMENT
CGM Group Ltd
Grounds maintenance March 18
    330.05




Grass cutting 20th March 18

      33.00
    363.05

Reedham Community Assoc

Hall hire Jan-Mar 18


    100.80


Norfolk ALC


Annual Subscription



    220.01

Simon Pittam


padlocks for speed sensor


      19.86

Indigo Waste


glass recycling




      32.40

C Dickson


March 18 salary



    214.02 

HMRC



PAYE March 18



      53.40
C Dickson
expenses
toner (1/3 cost)
13.30





mileage
 
10.32


      23.62

TOTAL








            £1,027.16
INCOME AND EXPENDITURE REPORT  BARCLAYS BANK

	AS AT 21.3.18

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	MONTH
	YEAR TO DATE
	
	
	MONTH
	YEAR TO DATE

	INCOME
	
	
	
	EXPENDITURE
	
	

	PRECEPT
	
	14,451.00
	
	GROUND MAINTENANCE
	275.04
	3,697.96

	GRANT
	
	3,500.00
	
	STATY/POST/PHONE ETC
	9.40
	139.68

	TRAINING
	45.00
	45.00
	
	VILLAGE WORK & RSID
	
	4,433.55

	BANK INTEREST
	
	0.00
	
	PROF/SUBS/TRAINING
	80.00
	485.59

	HMRC VAT
	
	752.47
	
	CLERKS SALARY/TAX
	267.42
	3,472.60

	NCC/CIL
	
	6,275.46
	
	AUDIT & INSURANCE
	
	481.17

	GLASS & MISC
	
	628.96
	
	RECYCLING
	
	116.60

	ADVERTISING
	
	230.00
	
	WEB SITE
	
	227.31

	ALLOTMENT A/C
	
	230.00
	
	SECTION 137 (DONATIONS)
	
	270.00

	PERMISSIVE PATH
	
	228.15
	
	HMRC/VAT
	71.01
	2,280.82

	GRASS CUTTING
	
	148.77
	
	ROOM HIRE/GRANTS/EXPS
	
	297.00

	
	
	
	
	MISCELLANEOUS (Speed Sensor £3,478)
	
	4,162.00

	TOTAL
	45.00
	26,489.81
	
	TOTAL
	702.87
	20,064.28

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	CASH BOOK
	AT 21.3.18
	
	
	BANK ACCOUNT
	AT 21.3.18
	

	BALANCE CD/FWD
	35,495.19
	
	
	CURRENT ACCOUNT
	34,837.32
	

	INCOME
	45.00
	
	
	
	
	

	EXPENDITURE
	-702.87
	
	
	
	34,837.32
	

	
	34,837.32
	
	
	Less unpresented chqs
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	Add unpresented deposit
	
	

	BALANCE
	34,837.32
	
	
	BALANCE
	34,837.32
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	ALLOTMENT ACCOUNT

	AS AT 21.3.18

	INCOME
	
	
	
	EXPENDITURE
	
	

	RENT
	
	262.50
	
	MAINTENANCE/DEPOSIT
	30.00
	272.09

	TOTAL
	0.00
	262.50
	
	TOTAL
	30.00
	272.09

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	CASH BOOK
	AT 21.3.18
	
	
	BANK ACCOUNT
	AT 21.3.18
	

	BLANCE CD/FWD
	1,243.07
	
	
	CURRENT ACCOUNT
	1,213.07
	

	INCOME
	0.00
	
	
	
	
	

	EXPENDITURE
	-30.00
	
	
	
	
	

	BALANCE
	1,213.07
	
	
	
	1,213.07
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